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September 30, 2014 - Meeting Minutes 

A regular meeting of the Freeport City Council was convened at 7:03p.m. by Mayor Matt Worms with Councilmembers Ken Goebel, Ron Ritter, Carrie Goebel and Rodney Atkinson present.

Staff in attendance: Clerk-Treasurer Mason Schirmer.
Residents in attendance: Ben Ettle (​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​312 1st Ave N), Vernon Fuchs & Andrea Ramacher (720 1st Av N), Al Williams (308 2nd Ave NW).

Others in attendance: Carol Moorman (Melrose Beacon).
Public Hearing on Variance Request (re: Fence Setbacks at 1009 3rd Ave SE)

Worms moved and C. Goebel seconded a motion to open the public hearing. Motion carried 5-0. Public hearing opened at 7:04pm.

Williams said having no setback makes sense. Schirmer said a two foot setback provides a property owner area to maintain the exterior-side of the fence without imposing upon their neighbor.

Williams asked what happened that lead to the city code being changed. Schirmer said the city council’s decision was proactive, not reactive. Schirmer said the city’s land use professional, Cynthia Smith-Strack of Municipal Development Group, recommended updating the city code to ensure it would hold-up in a court of law. Schirmer said the city council accepted her recommendation and did just that.
Worms said he does not agree that sprinkler heads create a hardship.

Worms moved and K. Goebel seconded a motion to close the public hearing. Motion carried 5-0. Public hearing closed at 7:16pm.
Public Hearing on the Adoption of Ordinance 2014-004 (re: City Code Section 205-210)

Worms moved and C. Goebel seconded a motion to open the public hearing. Motion carried 4-0 (Atkinson made no sign). Public hearing opened at 7:16pm.

Schirmer said subdivisions were condensed and that the only change to text was that city council member are paid quarterly, not yearly.
Worms moved and K. Goebel seconded a motion to close the public hearing. Motion carried 4-0 (Atkinson made no sign). Public hearing closed at 7:20pm.

Approve Agenda
Schirmer recommended adding 1) Claim 1540 to New Business and Claim 1605 to Consent Agenda. C. Goebel moved and K. Goebel seconded a motion to approve the agenda with the proposed additions. Motion carried 5-0.

Consent Agenda
Schirmer said the most current draft of the August 26, 2014 meeting minutes was provided before the council meeting for review. Atkinson asked for ‘Liability Coverage Waiver Form’ to be removed and added to New Businesss. Ritter moved and C. Goebel seconded a motion to approve the consent agenda which includes a) 8/26/14 meeting minutes; b) claim 1564 – 1605; c) Appointment of Scott Hoeschen to the EDA Board; and d) Appointment of Clerk-Treasurer to the Lake Wobegon Trail Association Board. Motion carried 4-0 (Atkinson made no sign).

Reports
Clerk-Treasurer
Schirmer provided an updated report that included information on 1) replacement of main street speakers; 2) the status of the Wellhead Protection Plan; 3) when draft ordinances regarding cross-connections and backflow will be presented; 4) the recent MCMC designation awarded to Schirmer; 5) the status of Rodney Atkinson & James Beutz public nuisances; 6) 3rd quarter financial report; 7) election judge change; 8) unemployment insurance overview training opportunity; 9) canvassing election results; 10) unused funds; 11) corrected Resolution 2014-007 Exhibit B; and 12) a complaint regarding condition of city property.
Worms scheduled a special meeting of the city council to canvass election results on November 10, 2014 beginning at 7pm.

Council members recommended closing unused funds. Schirmer said he will present a resolution authorizing the closing of funds during the next meeting.

Old Business
Carr’s Tree Service Request

Schirmer said request discussion was tabled during the previous council meeting to determine if zoning regulations addressed drive-over curb and gutter. Schirmer said the zoning code does not limit drive-over curb or gutter and PWD Stueve has no objections so long as the curb does not prohibit the flow of water to the storm drain.
C. Goebel moved and Ritter seconded a motion to pay for 50% of project costs, not to exceed $600. Motion carried 4-0 (Worms made no sign).

Atkinson asked if the city should pay for the entire project in-exchange for Carr’s Tree Service doing tree limb chipping for residents. Worms opposed the idea saying that Carr’s industrial lot is not a city compost site and that people could abuse such an opportunity. Ritter said he agreed with Worms.

Pay Plan Development

Schirmer presented the city’s most recent job evaluation record from 2006. Schirmer said Management Consultant Kathleen Murphy recommends council be aware of the record and she recommends that the record is sufficient for use in developing the new pay plan.
Atkinson questioned how the record from 2006 was developed. Schirmer said he questioned Murphy regarding the job evaluation record; however, she said although point values may change, the document itself is sufficient since the ranking of jobs does not change.
Atkinson said he wanted to recreate the job evaluation record. Schirmer said Murphy suggested, if council wants to recreate the record, a thoughtful process. Schirmer said Murphy provided an estimate of $350-$400 for the recreation of the job evaluation record.

Atkinson moved and Ritter seconded a motion to accept the estimate from Murphy Management Consultants and to recreate the job evaluation record. Motion carried 3-1 (K. Goebel opposed, Worms made no sign).

Public Works Assistant Position

Schirmer said during the previous council meeting, council tabled discussion regarding potentially changing the position to full-time until a more accurate cost estimate was provided. Schirmer provided an updated cost estimate showing annual cost increase of $26,827.

K. Goebel said if the position is changed to full-time, he wants assurance that tasks are getting done. Schirmer said if anybody has questions regarding the Public Works Department and the work being completed, they can contact PWD Stueve during the work week. 

Williams asked why PWD Stueve was not present at the meeting. Schirmer said by not having Stueve attend council meetings the city saves money by not paying overtime; furthermore, if an issue is brought-up during the month, Stueve will come to the meeting to address. 
C. Goebel suggested tabling discussion until the December meeting when the final tax levy and budget are approved. Schirmer said if council wants to know if the preliminary budget is set high-enough to accommodate the additional cost, that the meeting should be recessed and the information will be retrieved. Worms recessed the meeting at 8:21pm. Worms reconvened the meeting at 8:23pm. Schirmer said the 2015 preliminary levy is equal to the 2014 final levy; furthermore, even by adding the additional costs of increasing the position to full-time, the 2015 levy still has room to be reduced before the final levy is set.

K. Goebel said it’s not right to have the Public Works Director on-call 24-hours a day, 7-days a week, 52-weeks a year. Atkinson suggested giving the part-time employee an additional $100 for each weekend he’s on-call. Worms said if a resident complains of a sewer backup, he wants the person responding to know what to do and to be able to do it.
Ettle asked why the responsibility to work weekends was not stated when the part-time employee was hired. Schirmer said council mentioned rewarding good work performance with an upgrade to full-time; however, the decision being considered is more about employee management than reward. Schirmer said the city’s PWD is on-call continuously and the city should have an employee to share the responsibility. Schirmer said it’s not fair to a part-time employee to be provided additional responsibility without additional compensation. Schirmer said if the city had to hire a new PWD, it would be difficult to get good applicants to want to apply for a job that requires being on-call continuously without wanting increased compensation. Schirmer said the question being considered is management of employees and being proactive to reduce the likelihood and cost of employee turnover.
K. Goebel moved and Ritter seconded a motion to approve changing the public works assistant position from part-time to full-time. Motion carried 3-1 (Atkinson opposed, Worms made no sign).

Property Maintenance Ordinance

Schirmer provided examples from other cities with property maintenance ordinances and asked if any parts of the examples seemed more important and should be included in a Freeport ordinance. Council suggested using the city of Albany’s as a starting point. Schirmer said he would present a draft ordinance during the next meeting.

New Business
Variance Requested at 1009 3rd Ave SE
C. Goebel moved and Ritter seconded a motion to deny the requested by Tom Ryan at 1009 3rd Ave SE for a variance of two feet to allow construction of a property fence upon lot lines. Motion carried 4-0 (Worms made no sign). Schirmer said each of the subsequent resolutions will be renumbered.
Resolution 2014-024 (re: ordinance 2014-004)

C. Goebel moved and K. Goebel seconded a motion to approve Resolution 2014-024 A Resolution Approving Ordinance 2014-004, Entitled “An Ordinance Repealing And Replacing Sections 205 And 210 Of City Code Relating To Salaries Of Elected Officials And City Elections” And Providing For Authorizing Summary Publication Thereof. Motion carried 4-0 (Worms made no sign).
Resolution 2014-025 (re: 2015 budget & levy public comment)
Schirmer said public comment on the 2015 budget and levy was originally scheduled for October 28th; however, the meeting cannot be held before November 25th. Schirmer said the resolution would reschedule 2015 budget & levy public comment to December 16th.


C. Goebel moved and Ritter seconded a motion to approve Resolution 2014-025 A Resolution Setting December Sixteenth As The Public Hearing Date For Comment On The 2015 Budget And Tax Levy. Motion carried 4-0 (Worms made no sign).
Snow Removal Agreement with Sacred Heart Catholic Church
Schirmer said Stueve recommends terminating the snow removal agreement with Sacred Heart Catholic Church, since city equipment and staff should not be used to maintain private property.

C. Goebel said the city is likely exposing itself to increased liability if a vehicle were to be damaged or if a pedestrian was injured by the city snow plow. Schirmer said the agreement may say the city will not be held liable; however, he questioned if the document could hold-up in court.


Atkinson noted that the agreement does not state the city must give advance notice prior to termination of the agreement. Schirmer said if snow was already on the ground, then there might be an issue.

C. Goebel moved and Ritter seconded a motion to terminate the snow removal agreement (dated 11/3/2011) with Sacred Heart Catholic Church. Motion carried 4-0 (Worms made no sign).


Consider Purchase of New Office Computer
Schirmer said in the interest of time, the item can be considered next month.
City Code Violations
Schirmer said the property at 313 2nd Ave NW maintains a nuisance with the accumulation of exposed wood exceeding the two cord limit. C. Goebel moved and Ritter seconded a motion to authorize the issuance of a citation. Motion carried 4-0 (Atkinson made no sign).

Schirmer said 106 2nd Ave NE is back in compliance with city code.

Claim #1540 (paid to Atkinson Well & Pump)
Schirmer said shortly after the agenda packet for the August 26th city council meeting was distributed, Worms noticed the claim for $6,566 from Atkinson Well & Pump seemed excessive. Worms asked Stueve to review; Stueve agreed that the amount was excessive. Schirmer said prior to the start of the August 26th city council meeting, Atkinson, Worms, Stueve and he met and discussed the invoice. Schirmer said Stueve told Atkinson he [Atkinson] had not been given direction to pull the pump a second time, and that the city should not pay for that work; furthermore, the city was invoiced for repair work that did not meet Minnesota Department of Health standards and was unusable.
Schirmer said Stueve used a ‘Tabulation of Bids’ form, from the city Engineer, to determined an appropriate amount to be paid for the work performed.


Schirmer said Atkinson was emailed Stueve’s cost determination on Friday, September 26th and again on Monday, September 29th. Schirmer said Atkinson ignored all communication.
Schirmer said Atkinson invoiced the city $6,566; however, Stueve determined a more appropriate amount should have been $2,987.50. Schirmer said, as per the city’s purchasing policy, a check had already been disbursed to Atkinson and that Atkinson was being asked to repay the city $6,566 and then receive a new disbursement for a corrected amount, such as suggested by Stueve.

Schirmer said it is interesting that Atkinson was the advocate for the payment of claims policy, against staff’s recommendation, which created a loophole that Atkinson profited from. Schirmer said that might be viewed as embezzlement.

Schirmer said the city had been taken advantage of, and if Atkinson is unwilling to resolve the matter, it would be unlikely Stueve would use Atkinson Well & Pump for future city well or pump work.

Atkinson said the invoice was sent in July and there should be no discussion. Atkinson asked why the invoice was paid without council’s approval.

Schirmer said the purchasing policy allows the payment of invoices prior city council approval to avoid late fees. Schirmer said Atkinson’s invoice states a late fee will be charged if not paid on time. Schirmer said the invoice should have been included in the July agenda packet; however, the paper invoice stuck to the back of another invoice, and, it was missed. The following day the invoice was found, and to avoid the late fee, the invoice was paid.

Atkinson said he billed the city for the work he was told to do.

Schirmer said Stueve did not give Atkinson permission to pull the pump a second time and that some of the work did not even meet Minnesota Department of Health standards. Schirmer asked why Atkinson ignored Stueve. Atkinson did not provide an answer.
Worms said he would call and arrange a meeting with Atkinson and Stueve.

Liability Coverage Waiver Form
Atkinson asked what the difference is between waiving and not waiving statutory limits. Schirmer said the same question was asked last year and that the city’s insurance agent advised the city to not waive statutory limits. Atkinson said he does not remember and asked for the city’s insurance agent to answer the question again.
Worms moved and K. Goebel seconded a motion to table discussion until more information is received from the city’s insurance agent. Motion carried 3-0 (Atkinson made no sign, Worms made no sign).

Adjourn
Worms moved and K. Goebel seconded a motion to adjourn. Motion carried 5-0. Meeting adjourned at 9:26p.m.

___________________________





___________________________

Matthew H. Worms, Mayor 





           Mason Schirmer, Clerk-Treasurer

The City of Freeport is an Equal Opportunity Provider
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